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June 13, 2005

BUDGET WORK SESSION
The City Council of the City of Raleigh met in Budget Work Session on Monday, June 13, 2005, at 5:00 p.m. in the City Council Chamber, Raleigh Municipal Building, Avery C. Upchurch Government Complex, 222 W. Hargett Street, Raleigh, North Carolina, with the following present.

Mayor Meeker, Presiding

Mr. Craven
Mr. Crowder
Ms. Kekas
Mr. Regan

Ms. Taliaferro
Mr. West
Mayor Meeker called the meeting to order at 5:03 p.m.  The following items were discussed.
BUDGET PROPOSAL – 2005/2006 PROPOSED BUDGET AND 2006/07 BIANNUAL BUDGET
The Council discussed additional budget notes received since the last budget work session on June 6, 2005.
Budget Note #21 – Request for Cultural Arts Funding for Wakefield High School Heart of Carolina Marching Band.  There was no discussion.
Budget Note #22– Recycling Fee Changes.  City Manager Russell Allen explained that with the new curbside solid waste program, the cost to residents decreased from $21 to $18, but still costs the City more than it charges for the service.  Recycling increased its service from every other week to every week, and the proposed budget includes a doubling of the fee from $1.30 to $2.60.  This fee increase adds $2.1 million to the General Fund and its elimination would leave a $2.1 million deficit that would have to be replaced with another revenue source or reduction of expenses.  Mayor Meeker suggested that the City might not want to break these items out separately on customer bills.  Councilor West stated that he would like fees balanced in such a way that those who cannot afford to pay them would not be burdened.
Budget Note #23 – Second Salt Barn and Salt Brining Operation.  Mr. Allen announced that salt brining could be funded in the FY 2005-06 budget, but it would be difficult to build another salt barn in that same fiscal year.  The additional salt barn is proposed for FY 2006-07 because of the geotechnical study requirements to locate the facility and the bidding law requirements.  Additionally, placing it in the FY 2006-07 budget allows sufficient time for coordinated planning among other City departments that also intend to utilize and share the salt barn.
Mayor Meeker asked that the $110,000 for a salt brining operation be placed on the Consent Agenda for the Council’s meeting on Tuesday, June 21, 2005.

Budget Note #24 – Downtown Raleigh Alliance Funding Utilization.  Kris Larson, Manager of Operations for the Downtown Raleigh Alliance (DRA), was present to answer any questions the Council might have.  Mr. Allen reminded the Council members that $155,000 had been budgeted last year and this year for the DRA.  Councilor Kekas asked Mr. Larson what other sources of funding the DRA had, and he listed several, including a grant from Progress Energy, membership fees, donations, and BID (Business Improvement District) income.  Excluding the City’s contribution, the DRA has a total income of approximately $700,000.
Councilor Taliaferro stated that it appeared that $44,000 was not used, and asked if it went forward into the next year’s budget.  Mr. Larson replied that it did.  The City Manager, who is on the Board of Directors for the DRA, confirmed this and added that if the City decreased its appropriation by $44,000 it would strain DRA’s budget for next year.  Ms. Taliaferro said she would like to see what percentage of the DRA’s income was from the City of Raleigh.  Mr. Larson said that the $155,000 from the City of Raleigh constituted approximately 20% of the DRA’s income.
Budget Note #25 – Mileage of Detective Cars and Count of RPD Vehicle Fleet.  There are a total of 102 detective vehicles with an average model year of 1998 and average mileage of 61,865 miles.  With respect to the overall police vehicle fleet, there are a total of 664 vehicles.  Mr. Allen added that when a vehicle costs more than it should, it is rotated out of the police fleet.  Councilor West asked if there was a certain percentage goal for allocation, and Mr. Allen said there was not.
Budget Note #26 – Recommendation on Deferred Projects in Utilities CIP to Accommodate Conservation Trust Appropriation & Report on Water Sales.  Councilor Taliaferro asked where the $500,000 would come from if the City decided to fund that entire request by the Falls Lake Conservative Trust.  City Manager Allen said it would be taken from the EM Johnson Water Treatment Plant Facility/Equipment Rehabilitation over the next two years.  Councilor Taliaferro supported the proactive efforts to support Falls Lake.
Budget Note #27 – Debt Model, Including $20 Million Housing Bond.  The new debt model figures reflected Council’s desire for a $20 million housing bond instead of a $10 million housing bond.  Another .25 tax rate was added to the model’s resources, giving a total of 2 cents for the referendum (1.5 cents Streets; .5 cent Housing).
Councilor West requested that staff reorder the community development funds housing bond, etc. for the Garner Road redevelopment project.  Mr. Allen said that he was not sure what staff could recommend, and that the key is to allocate infrastructure improvements such as sidewalks, streetscapes, etc. as eligible uses in the referendum.

Budget Note #28 – Increase of Annual Parking Permit Fee From $5 to $20.  Mr. Allen reminded the Council that the parking permit fee had not been adjusted since 1979 and is no longer in line with the City’s costs to run the program.  The permits allow on-street parking for residents and their guests in certain neighborhoods, such as those located near universities, to ensure that they have street parking.  Councilor Taliaferro commented that this will also be an issue when the transit service begins.  There was no discussion.
Budget Note #29 – Risk Management Status With SWS Curbside Program.  Mr. Allen reported that there had been a drop in the number and severity of workers’ compensation, general and auto liability claims since the commencement of the residential curbside collection program compared to the city’s previous backyard program.  There was no discussion.
Budget Note #30 – Status of Local Cable Provider.  This is currently being reviewed by the City Attorney.  There was no discussion.
Budget Note #31 – Response to Councilor Taliaferro’s Questions.
1.
Can we use the Stormwater Utility Fund money to fund a bond for stormwater projects?  While the City may be in a position to fund a bond for capital stormwater projects from the Stormwater Utility Fund, the fund is only about 15 months old and the division recommends against borrowing money for capital projects right now, because staff is engaged in an evaluation and prioritization of major design and construction projects.  This item will be referred to the Public Works Committee.
2.
The budget calls for a Webmaster in the Public Affairs Department.  What is the status of our contract with the consultants for Web design/development?  Is it concluding, and we will now support the portal totally in-house?  Will that support be split between Public Affairs and Information Technology?  Mr. Allen explained that there are two new positions.  There is a Web development position in the Information Technology Department so the City will not have to rely on consultants.  There is also a Web contact manager who is a resource in the Public Affairs office.  These two positions make the City more self-sufficient.
3.
Please provide an update on the consultants currently under contract with the City.  Include dates (beginning and ending) of each contract.  The City Manager said that Administration is still in the process of gathering data and will report on this issue in a future budget note.
4.
What is the cost of implementing the next phase of the 5-Year Transit Plan?  Can the next phase be split into smaller parts?  Mr. Allen reminded the Council members that this plan has not been implemented in its original order.  Year 1 is being implemented in two phases, and transit staff can finish implementing Year 1, Phase 1 changes.  A proposed 25% fare box increase will provide an additional $974,000 in funds.  He suggested that if the Council wants to stagger implementation of Year 2 over two years, it should look at the high demand routes for a phased proposal.
5.
Which General Public Improvement streetscapes (and amounts) were allocated in the FY 2005 budget but remain unspent?  Please summarize the FY 2005 streetscape budgets and transfers that were made during the fiscal year.  Six streetscape projects were budgeted in FY 2005-05 as shown in the budget note.  There is some flexibility with the Southeast Raleigh streetscape.
6.
Why does the proposed graffiti team not include responding to graffiti in city parks in Year 1?  The Parks and Recreation Department continues to provide its current level of graffiti abatement and the graffiti team will provide additional assistance as it is able.  The Parks and Recreation staff tries to remove non-gang related graffiti within 24 hours of identification and gang-related graffiti as soon as the Police Department can respond.  The current graffiti removal team proposal is not intended to lessen the current level of graffiti response, but to enhance it.  Councilor West asked if there was anything in the program related to educating young people so they see graffiti as a negative behavior.  Mr. Allen said there is no money allocated for major educational work and that Police Chief Jane Perlov had stated that the removal of graffiti as soon as possible was the best solution to the problem.  Chief Perlov added that the Police Department’s “gang group” is working on this matter in schools.
7.
How much will it cost to add Optimist Pool improvements and Green Road Community Center expansion to Phase One of the park bonds?  Optimist Pool improvements are projected to cost $3,625,000 and the Green Road Community Center expansion, $1,202,000.  Councilor Taliaferro asked if there was around $80,000 in financing for every $1 million of improvements, and Chief Financial Office Perry James replied that it is approximately $75,000.

8.
How many additional dollars are allocated to Parks maintenance in the proposed budget?  Additional dollars for Parks Volunteer Services?  The City Manager stated that the City could double its maintenance budget and there still would not be enough money.  Councilor Taliaferro said she had attended a Parks, Recreation & Greenway Advisory Board meeting where the budget was discussed.  That Board wants to maintain the City’s greenways and parks. The greenway system is approximately seven years old and is starting to show some wear and tear.
Budget Note #32 – 2005 Transportation Bond Update.  City Manager Allen commented that federal funding for the Falls of Neuse road re-alignment and widening is secure and the City is still working on the state match.
Budget Note #33 – Update on Proposed Park Bond Projects.  There was no discussion.

Budget Note #34 – Information on Raleigh City Museum Funding.  The City Museum office was closed today, and Mr. Allen stated that a copy of the Museum’s budget will be provided to the Council as soon as it can be obtained from City Museum staff.
Councilor Crowder asked to return to Budget Note #33 and questioned why it would take 18 to 24 months for design and study.  Mr. Allen replied that the design and study is performed to match grant schedules.  Councilor Crowder would like a breakdown by project.
Councilor Taliaferro asked about the cost recovery objectives for the Inspections Department contained in Budget Note #19, specifically, if the City Council had taken action to establish 100% as the goal for cost recovery.  Mr. Allen said that the Council had not established 100% as a formal policy.  Ms. Taliaferro wondered if the costs could be broken down into direct and nondirect, because she had been hearing many complaints about the fees and how they are not tax deductible.  She asked that staff keep that in mind.  Councilor Craven commented that as one considers fees, one should also consider what goes back to the taxpayers.
PROPOSED CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROGRAM 2005-2006 THROUGH 2014-2015
Questions from the Council included the following.
Page 23, line 32 – Mayor Meeker asked about the automatic meter reader replacement.  Mr. Allen explained that with the merged new systems, staff was installing automatic meter reading.  This will be especially useful if the City goes back to monthly billing.

Page 22, line 1 – Councilor Taliaferro asked about the wastewater project water main replacements.  Mr. Allen said this was being done partly in response to ensure compliance with state regulations.  Ms. Taliaferro wanted to ensure that it was not related to an increase in the user fee and asked that a new budget note be prepared to remind Council that the City is revenue neutral in this area.  Councilor Crowder asked what the savings will be for Raleigh and Wake Forest from the use of automated meters.  Public Utilities Director Dale Crisp replied that the City of Raleigh currently employs 11 meter readers who read 300 meters per day.  Those positions will eventually be abolished through the use of telemetry readings; staff will be reduced to five positions and the other six will transfer to other positions.  Ultimately, this is a cost containment measure.
Page 62, line 3 (stormwater program) – Mayor Meeker asked about the White Oak Lake reconstruction.  The City Manager said this item has to do with the spillway, and referred the Mayor to the associated item on page 65.  Public Works Director Carl Dawson added that this is the last chance for significant lake rehabilitation in that watershed.
Page 62, line 15 – Mayor Meeker asked if staff was concerned with the possibility of the spillway collapsing and washing out, and Mr. Dawson told him that a study will be performed to see what needs to be done, how much those items will cost, and what permits are necessary.  Councilor Taliaferro would like to see Items 13-15 done all at once, and everything done in the first two years.
Page 77 (economic development) – Mayor Meeker asked about improvements to Glenwood Avenue.  The City Manager said that it would cost over $1 million to do from McDowell Street to Glenwood Avenue.  The Mayor suggested calling Mr. Reynolds.  Councilor Taliaferro asked which room was Room 228, Item 36, and Mr. Allen told her it was his office.

Page 78, line 13 – Costs for the South End Master Development was questioned by Councilor Taliaferro.  Mr. Allen said there will be a plan in place, and these are merely anticipated costs.
Page 78, line 16 – Councilor Taliaferro asked which part of Capital Boulevard this item referred to.  The City Manager replied that it was between downtown and Wake Forest Boulevard along Pigeon Fork Branch.  She asked about the Beltline and beyond and Mr. Allen said that could certainly be done if Council so desired.  Councilor Taliaferro commented that it seemed as if economic development was centered on one part of town.

Page 78, line 18 – Mr. Allen confirmed for Councilor Taliaferro that this pertained to the Blount Street redevelopment project and was again an estimate of costs.
Page 83, item 35 – Councilor Taliaferro asked what the original Engine House No. 3 would be used for once the new fire station is built.  Mr. Allen replied that many options had been offered in the past and a determination would be made later as the plan for the new station moves forward.

Page 83, item 32 – Mr. Allen said that Council had accepted a grant for infrastructure and one of the conditions was that the City convert to the 800 MHz radio system.

Councilor West asked about the Sunnybrook Road (Tryon Road extension), which he felt is a major future link to help with traffic flow in Southeast Raleigh.  Mr. Allen informed him that it is not on the bond list or in the Capital Improvement Plan at this time.  Mr. Dawson said that an environment study has been included in the state Transportation Improvement Plan for this project.  The total project cost to go from Garner Road to Tryon Road is approximately $20 million to $21 million.

2005-2006 OPERATING BUDGET

City Clerk – Mayor Meeker asked why operating expenses for the Clerk’s office are lower than last year’s, and asked about the sufficiency of staffing.  Mr. Allen said costs were down because the City is now advertising its legal notices on the City Website instead of in the newspaper.  The Clerk had told him previously that staffing is now sufficient in her office.
City Attorney – The City Attorney briefly explained the requested budget and asked if there were any questions.  There were neither questions nor discussion.
Information technology – The Mayor asked if most of the money was in the GIS and Mr. Allen said it was.  The department is strengthening the (GIS) position it shares with the Fire Department.
City Council – Councilor West discussed the importance of the staff in this office.  Sometimes work cannot be quantified; he sees the demands placed on those individuals and he commended their job performance.  He would like to see a comparison of where those three staff members are compared to others.  Mr. Allen assured him that during the pay classification study authorized by the City Council, the consultant compared all positions to other similar in-house positions as well as comparable positions in other cities.  The pay study will be reviewed every three years and changes made where necessary.  Evaluations of staff are based on actual job duties, not how those duties are carried out, he stated.
Councilor Regan raised the subject of the letter Council members received from the firefighters’ association at the June 7 meeting and requested a report from staff for response.  Secondly, he would like to see the budget focus on essentials, following last year’s format.

Councilor West told the Council that he had received a letter from Daniel Solomon, Dean of the College of Physical and Mathematical Sciences at North Carolina State University (NCSU), describing the Kyran Anderson Academy, a partnership between the College of Physical and Mathematical Sciences and Strengthening the Black Family, Inc.  The Academy is a community-based program that provides hands-on science and mathematics experience to students in grades three through six from populations traditionally underrepresented in careers in the sciences.  Classes are held at the Southeast Raleigh Center for Community Health & Development and over the last eight or nine years, over 900 students have participated in the program.  NCSU is seeking financial support from the City of Raleigh and Councilor West would like to see the City contribute.  The summer Academy budget is $12,300.  It is worth $40,000 to $50,000, stated Councilor West, and the results are priceless.  Dr. Wandra Hill is coordinating the Academy.
Councilor Taliaferro asked how much money remained in the Council’s contingency fund for this fiscal year, but no one knew the amount.  She reminded the Council members that they had previously decided to spend $70,000 of that contingency fund for dog parks, but dog parks will be funded from another source now and she wondered if the City could use that money for the Kyran Anderson Academy this year.  Mayor Meeker suggested that the Council look at contributing to the Academy from the 2006-2007 budget.  Councilor Taliaferro stated that she still would like to know the amount of money remaining in the contingency fund.
Mayor Meeker reminded the Council members that any questions and/or requests for information must be turned in to the City Manager by Wednesday so that staff could respond.

ADJOURNMENT:
There being no further business, Mayor Meeker announced the meeting adjourned at 6:25 p.m.

Leslie H. Eldredge

Deputy City Clerk
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